
Minutes 
 

January 28, 2008 
 

The regular meeting of the Cleveland County Budget Board was called to order this 28th of 
January, 2008, in the conference room of the Cleveland County Office Building by Vice-
Chairman Denise Heavner.  Tammy Howard, County Clerk/Secretary, called roll and those 
present were: 
 
Denise Heavner, Vice-Chairman 
Tammy Howard, Secretary 
F. DeWayne Beggs, Member 
Rod Cleveland, Member 
Saundra DeSelms, Member 
Rusty Sullivan, Member 
 
Chairman George Skinner and member Rhonda Hall were absent. 
 
Others present were:  David Batton, Assistant District Attorney, Eddie Thomason and Denise 
Ellison. 
 

Rusty Sullivan moved, seconded by Rod Cleveland, to approve the minutes of the Regular 
Meeting of January 14, 2008.  
The vote was:  Denise Heavner, yes; Tammy Howard, yes; F. DeWayne Beggs, yes; Rod 
Cleveland, yes; Saundra DeSelms, abstained; Rusty Sullivan, yes. 
Motion carried. 

 
F. DeWayne Beggs moved, seconded by Saundra DeSelms, to approve the following 
Transfer of Appropriation: 

a. From Sheriff’s Revolving Fund, Maintenance & Operations, CFBRE2, 
$17,000.00 to Sheriff’s Revolving Fund, Personal Services, CFBRE1A. 

The vote was:  Denise Heavner, yes; Tammy Howard, yes; F. DeWayne Beggs, yes; Rod 
Cleveland, yes; Saundra DeSelms, yes; Rusty Sullivan, yes. 
Motion carried. 

Vice-Chairman Heavner called for miscellaneous discussion. 
Saundra DeSelms asked since the evacuation plan is currently not in place yet, can the next 
time the County has a bomb threat could the Offices tell the employees to come back in 1-1/2 
hours? 
Vice-Chairman Heavner stated that has been the time frame for the last few bomb threats. 
Saundra DeSelms stated it would work out better for the employees, instead of having them 
stand outside in the cold weather. 
Rusty Sullivan stated that was a good idea till the County can approve and implement an 
evacuation plan. 
David Batton, A.D.A., stated he was currently working the evacuation plan with Dan Cary 
and Lt. David Mobley.  They are working on finalizing the plan to present it to the Budget 
Board for any additions or changes before presenting the plan to the Board of County 
Commissioners. 
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There being no further business to come before the Board, Saundra DeSelms moved that the 
meeting be adjourned.  Vice-Chairman Heavner seconded the motion. 
The vote was:  Denise Heavner, yes; Tammy Howard, yes; F. DeWayne Beggs, yes; Rod 
Cleveland, yes; Saundra DeSelms, yes; Rusty Sullivan, yes. 
Motion carried. 

 

(Clerk’s Note:  Agenda was posted on 1-24-08 @ 4:51 P.M.) 

 

 

 

 


